
Sally Tubbesing

It is poignant but also really a privilege to write 
about my dear friend and college roommate, Sally 
Capps Tubbesing. I have added a bit, mostly about 
her college days, to the wonderful obituary written 
by her dear husband Carl:

Sarah Louise Capps Tubbesing, known from birth 
as Sally, passed away on December 14 at her home 
in Freeport, Maine. She was 74. That morning, she 
and her husband Carl listened to Maine Public 
Classical, as they often did throughout the day, 
but at noon she turned to Carl and said, “Play 
some jazz.” Twenty minutes later she had passed 
to where Bill Evans plays nightly in a club around 
the corner, Ella Fitzgerald scats her way through 
the Great American Songbook, Glenn Gould hums 
along as he interprets and re-interprets the Gold-
berg Variations and Gustav Mahler infuses the 
majestic Resurrection Symphony with his personal, 
impulsive style.

Music, whether classical or jazz, was only one of 
Sally’s many abiding passions. She reveled in her 
granddaughters, Hannah and Ainsley McIver, 
and her step-daughter, Laura Tubbesing McIver. 
She showered similar affection on dear, life-long 
friends, including Lynn and Chuck Mills and Susan 
and Peter Betzer and their families. Mt. Holyoke 
College, the institution and the indelible friend-
ships she made there, was a defining feature of her 
life. Chebeague Island was in her DNA (her parents 
met there as children) and, after she retired from 
her professional career, Sally devoted unstinting 
energy to many of the island’s non-profit organi-
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zations. She was an inspirational leader of the Chebeague 
Library, recognizing it as the indispensable resource it is to 
the Chebeague community. For over ten years, Sally was 
the piano accompanist for The Whalers, the island’s choral 
group, helping lead it with her musicianship, administra-
tive skills and good humor. Her cookie baking brought 
acclaim, not only on Chebeague, but throughout Casco 
Bay. Of all her Chebeague activities, though, perhaps 
most cherished were the early morning hours spent on 
the family cottage porch, drinking coffee, watching birds 
and chatting with her husband. Sally was an enthusiastic 
volunteer for Maine Public Radio, relishing the 6:00 a.m. 
shift during its fund-raising Super Thursdays. She was 
devoted to her family, including her parents, dear sister, 
brother and to her husband Carl, the love of her life. A 
friend wrote to him, “So many people lost a friend today 
and your loss is beyond imagination.”

Sally was born in Ft. Wayne, Indiana, the daughter of 
Stephen Reid Capps III and Katharine Rose Swenarton 
Capps, and spent her childhood in Ft. Wayne and Tiffin, 
Ohio. She graduated from Mt. Holyoke College in 1965, 
later earning Masters degrees from the University of Chi-
cago (MBA) and the University of Michigan (MSW) . At 
Mt. Holyoke, she was involved in numerous leadership 
activities and was dedicated to the college throughout 
her life through her involvement with the Alumnae As-
sociation. Her mother, known as “Kit,” was a member of 
the Centennial class of 1937, and as class songleader had 
led the singing of the Alma Mater at the celebration of 
the 100th year of Mount Holyoke in 1937, with both Mary 
Woolley and Eleanor Roosevelt among the dignitaries 
in the audience. Several other “65 classmates were also 
daughters of ‘37, including Carol Meschter, whose mother 
Barbara was President of the Alumnae Association from 
1982-1985, so there was a special bond with that class.

Sally came by train to South Hadley in September of 1961, 
to Pearsons, where she roomed with Betsy Fish and joined a rollicking group of 40 
freshman (now known as “first-years”) who immediately bonded. We elected Sally to 
be our dorm rep to the freshman Nominating Committee and she immediately put to 
work her nascent political skills, succeeding in having three of the Pearsons freshmen 



on the slate for class officers: Cleo Griffith for Treasurer, Nancy Stagner for Secretary, 
and me for President. If I am not mistaken, all were elected.! --So Sally’s career in poli-
tics may have been launched right then (though I don’t know whether she started hon-
ing her considerable skills in Ft Wayne!). We roomed together for the next three years.

Sally majored in history and spent many hours on long reading assignments. A skilled 
knitter, she was able to create many sweaters for friends and family, knitting while 
reading! She loved music and played piano through college, working on the Beetho-
ven First Piano Concerto during Senior Year, even as she was very busy with classes 
and Judicial Board. She was a member of JB both sophomore and junior years and 
was the Chair our Senior year. This meant that she and I had one of the TWO student 
phones on campus that year! It also meant that she spent innumerable hours on stu-
dent rule-breaking/judicial issues with the all-powerful Dean of Students in what we 
all remember as a hide-bound oppressively rule-driven era. She was able to forge a 
good relationship with Dean Ruth Warfel, who arrived our senior year. The rules got 
a smidge more humane, and Sally was a wonderful leader, with balance, thoughtful-
ness and humanity. She maintained complete discretion in her work, and I never knew 
about what individual cases she was grappling with.

Sally epitomized the spirit of generosity, giving , and caring for others. Her impact on 
my life can’t be overstated: she was the one who came up with the idea of my going to 
medical school when I was over 30 -- a wonderful life changing step for me -- and for 
at least the next 10 years she would ask to make sure I was happy with the decision. 
She enjoyed staying connected with MHC and our class -- working with Cleo Griffith 
to create the in-depth survey for our 50th Reunion.

Sally’s early career included positions with the School of Social Services at the Univer-
sity of Chicago, Arthur Young & Co., and the Center for Social Policy. Later, she served 
for 18 years as the Executive Director of the Legislative Council of the Maine State 
Legislature, helping it through an intensely productive period of modernization. She 
gained the respect of her peers in other state legislatures through her work with the 
National Conference of State Legislatures. Through her membership on the Board of 
the NCSL she met her wonderful husband Carl. Sally concluded her professional ca-
reer as a consultant to the Annie E. Casey Foundation.

Sally is survived by her husband, Carl D. Tubbesing of Freeport and Chebeague Is-
land, Maine; her step-daughter, Laura Tubbesing McIver and granddaughters Hannah 
Claire McIver and Ainsley Caitlin McIver of Los Angeles; sister Rosemary Capps Mer-
chant of Oakland, California and her husband John and their extended, blended fami-
ly; Stephen Reid Capps IV of Mt. Airy, Maryland and his wife Linnea; nieces Katharine 
Cahill and Jennifer Capps and grand-nephew Michael Cahill; brother-in-law Kenneth 
Tubbesing, sister-in-law Julie Tubbesing of Tecumseh, Nebraska, and nieces Tara, Leah 



and nephew Isaac Tubbesing.

A service will be held on Chebeague Island during the coming summer. Contributions, 
in lieu of flowers, may be made to the Chebeague Island Library, 247 South Road, Che-
beague Island, Maine 04017.

(Posted Jan 2018)

Read More: https://www.chebeague.org/obits/tubbesingsally/index.html




















